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Friday 26 June 2020 [Day 91 of Lockdown: Day 26 Level 3]
COVID 19: Memo 43 to Growers

Any information or opinion expressed in this communication is presented in good faith but with the express condition that the Citrus Growers' Association accepts no liability whatsoever for any loss or damage resulting from the use thereof.
Dear Growers

As predicted by the health experts the number of infected people has increased considerably in Gauteng, and Eastern Cape, and is starting to rise in KZN. This timing is terrible for the citrus industry – with the peak of infections at the same time as the peak of the industry. Business continuity is the name of the game as more people become infected. 
COVID-19 COMPLIANCE OFFICER TRAINING: Many COVID 19 Compliance Officers working in citrus businesses have registered with CGA -  but there are many more yet to do so (especially for cold stores and inspection points). The idea here is to provide COVID 19 Compliance Officers with support to ensure COVID 19 requirements are known and implemented correctly at the workplace; providing examples on how to do this. By doing so the prospects of reducing COVID 19 transmissions and enabling business continuity is vastly improved. Citrus Academy has put an excellent FREE training course together. Two online sessions took place this week with more planned for next week. Participants’ responses to the first training session was extremely positive. For example, Sebastine: ‘Thanks for a WONDERFUL webinar”, and Linda: ‘Thank you for the very informative workshop’. Compliance Officers are encourage to sign up for training using this link: https://www.citrusacademy.co.za/courses/e-learning-courses/covid-19-compliance-officer-training This will be time well spent!
CGA COVID-19 RESPONSE COMMITTEE (CRC): The CRC has held ten meetings – meeting every Thursday afternoon at 14h00. The risk register and priority ranking are considered at each meeting. An action plan to address the highest priorities is then developed – and this guides CGA Board and staff response to the pandemic and its impact on the citrus industry. Thanks to Board Members Cornel van der Merwe, Gerrit van der Merwe, Hennie Ehlers, Jan Louis Pretorius and Piet Engelbrecht; CGA staff John Edmonds, Mitchell Brooke and Paul Hardman; and Citrus Academy GM Jacomien de Klerk for driving this process.
PORTS AND LOGISTICS: Please see attached Mitchell Brookes update – please read this update; it gives you all you need to know about how the ports are operating. In essence Mitchell indicates that Durban, Ngqura and PE ports are operating as well as can be expected under COVID-19 circumstances. Cape Town port is improving – but will take some time to deal with the backlog. The following explanation from Mitchell is published in todays CGA newsletter: At the start of South Africa’s Covid-19 lockdown at the end of March, much concern was raised regarding the reduction in operational capacity at the countries container terminals operated by Transnet Port Terminals. From the onset it was identified that any reduction in operational capacity would be seriously detrimental to the exporting of citrus. Within the first week of lockdown an accumulation of 21 container ships anchored off the four major exporting ports resulted in delays to berthing of vessels and thus constraining exports of citrus. Since early April was still well before the start of South Africa’s peak production, there was time at that stage to exert major pressure within Transnet and government to increase the container terminals operating capacity to 100% prior to the peak citrus season. Transnet took heed of the call and by the end of April, Durban, Port Elizabeth and Ngqura terminals had increased capacity to 100%, this was done by applying strict procedures so safeguard the workforce while providing much needed business continuity measures. At this stage vessels calling at Durban, PE and Ngqura terminals are working productively without any berthing delays. However, the Covid-19 pandemic has impacted the Cape Town container terminal which has only been able to operate at 50% capacity due to high numbers of staff being affected by the pandemic. Exports of citrus is continuing from Cape Town with a main focus on services to Europe, UK, Med, Russia and North America. However, due to delayed berthing shipments are being delayed. Citrus containerized exports from the Western Cape are being trucked in high volume to PE and Ngqura for exporting to ensure continuity in supply to markets. The main European continental services provided by MSC and the SAECS VSA provided by Maersk, Safmarine, DAL, ONE Line and Hamburg Sud are omitting Cape Town at this time with Cape Town being serviced by these lines with alternative services. This is deemed a much more conducive measure to keep the supply of citrus consistent. Transnet are in the process of gearing the Cape Town container terminal to reach 100% operating capacity and this should be achieved quite soon, with the main backlog of vessels being cleared over a short period of time (many vessels are bypassing Cape Town so the vessel backlog is only 6 vessels at this time). The conventional breakbulk service provided by the Reefer Alliance (Seatrade and Baltic Shipping) has been operating without any delays and a vessel a week is calling Durban, PE and Cape Town for shipments to Europe and Russia. Similarly, conventional breakbulk shipments to Japan and China continues unobstructed from Durban and to the USA from Cape Town. We have a much more optimistic outlook that supply of citrus from South Africa will continue unobstructed and with relative consistency as production enters the peak season.

Mitchell attends daily Transnet operational meetings, and weekly meetings with Transnet dedicated to reefer containers.   

TRANSPORT: CGA received reports of vandalism of citrus transport vehicles on N7 between Northern Cape and Cape cold stores. Premier Winde has been advised and he has alerted the necessary Ministers. Please advise CGA if you know of any similar instances (anywhere in the country).
DIESEL: Diesel supply is still compromised – with reports of additional theft from the pipeline to the reef. Some regions report of shortages. Please keep CGA informed of any shortages in your region.

EMPTY CONTAINERS: PPECB have reported that rotation of containers is going smoothly, with no shortages reported.

COLD STORES: Reports are that cold store availability is not a problem.

SOUTH KOREA: DALRRD has managed to secure an extension on the pre-clearance agreement with South Korea: This interim measures will be extended for July and we will accept the phytosanitary certificates of South Africa issued by 31 July. With this interim measures, only cold treatment during transportation is allowed. APQA will strengthen the import inspection including checking record of cold treatment and lab testing.
This will be evaluated monthly whether to extend interim measures or resume pre-clearance
program. The result of the review will be notified timely.
Staff Cell numbers: Justin Chadwick 083 654 9591; Mitchell Brooke 082 892 9455; John Edmonds 083 232 3161; Paul Hardman 082 880 7933; Deon Joubert 083 675 3785; Robert Miller 084 510 5961; Gloria Weare 084 512 5578
Justin Chadwick



